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‘Increase our faith’ the disciples say to Jesus.  I don’t find the request surprising after all 
Jesus has been asking a lot of the disciples – leave all your possessions behind, hate 
your family.  But it seems as if this is the wrong request.  Jesus essentially tell them that 
they don’t need more faith.  If they had faith the size of a mustard seed they could 
command a mulberry tree to be uprooted and plant itself in the sea. The disciples have 
been thinking about faith the wrong way as I suspect we have.  It is not about how much 
faith you have. As much as I want to ask for more faith, this is just not how it works.  
 
At my gym, there are three big signs up on the wall about 7 feet tall and 4 feet wide, 
with various themes mostly highlighting the purpose of the gym - making sure we are all 
clear why we are there – perhaps we as a church could learn from this. The signs 
include motivational words and there is one particular sentence I always seem to notice 
which says, “You don’t have to start fit to get fit.” You don’t have to show up with a 
certain level of fitness to start getting fit.  This is very true of my gym.  We have all sorts 
of people showing up and they are encouraged to just start somewhere even though it 
is a CrossFit gym (box) which most people think is a crazy level of working out. All you 
need to do is take that first small step. And then, if you come day after day, bit by bit 
your fitness level will increase.  This is not unusual It is the same with soccer, 
basketball, yoga, sewing, gardening.  Our participation, our skill in all of these improve 
one small step at a time. I think this applies to our faith. 
 
Faith is more about practice than something we accumulate or something we can 
demand more of.  Our faith gets stronger in the activity – by taking that small step one 
day at a time.  It is not something Jesus can just give us.  And like our fitness level, if we 
are not showing up day after day finding ways to engage it, it goes away. It is not 
something we can store up.  
 
Perhaps that is why Jesus responds to the disciples with the mustard seed image.  It 
just takes a little to get started.  You don’t have to have massive amounts of faith. You 
just have to have that little bit to get started and see where it goes from there.  Jesus 
gives the example of a mustard seed knowing that the people of time would know that 
the mustard seed while being one of the smallest of seeds would grow into the most 
pervasive of plants. 
 
I think about what I call the swamp maple (really a sumac).  It shows up as small green 
shoots which this year popped up everywhere – almost pretty, but before you know it, 
those shoots become trees with a six-inch trunks and they take over. We have the 
evidence in our churchyard.  
 
And perhaps this is good news for us who are trying to follow Jesus. To follow Jesus, to 
do Jesus’ work, to be faithful Christians, we do not need to come with a huge amount of 
faith.  We need to come with just enough faith, just enough desire to take that next step 
and then be ready to see what happens next.  



I want to share with you how I started Street Church, outdoor worship and lunch for the 
homeless in DC, got started. This ministry was featured in the Episcopal News Service 
and then the New York Times. Looking back, people may have assumed I got it started 
out of an abundance of faith on my part.  I had faith, but it happened through a series of 
small steps of faith. It began with a discussion with my rector, the Rev. Randolph 
Charles, who passionate about working with the downtown poor in DC.  We met with 
the Rev. Debbie Little who got the whole Street Church movement started. We 
discussed this for months and it was left to me to get it started.   
 
For me a very new priest this task seemed very difficult.  How do a make a space in a 
world where no space is being made or encouraged for such an activity? I began with 
getting a permit from the city to have the service. There was a bit of red tape to get past, 
but I managed to get it.  However, the permit was only for 6 months and after 6 months, 
we still had not started Street Church. So I got a second permit and this time, within that 
next sixth months, I managed to get some volunteers to show up with some peanut 
butter and jelly sandwiches and have worship and lunch in a nearby park.  
 
I remember that first day of Street Church.  I was deathly sick and showed up with the 
last of supplies – the bread and the grape juice for communion.  The rector and 
volunteers took one look at me and sent me home, and that first Street Church 
happened anyway.  A few years ago, I was invited back to celebrate the 10th 
anniversary of Street Church which now included many other churches.  Street Church 
happened with a series of small steps of faith including me going home on that first day 
and trusting that it would happen. 
 
I suspect going one small step at a time is true in all the ways our faith happens -  in our 
worship, our prayer life , our ministry in the church and in the world, in our seeking and 
serving Christ in all persons, and as we fight for justice. The small steps make the 
impossible possible.  So now that you that you know you don’t have to have huge 
amount of faith to follow Jesus, how does that change what you can do for Jesus  
 
What step are you being called to which nurtures your faith, that brings your faith into 
action?  
 
Is it a step in your prayer life? Maybe it is time to take up a daily practice whether it is a 
daily devotional? Maybe you have been yearning for something different?  Something 
with more meditation and more listening. 
 
Is it a step in in your worship? Maybe you want to come to worship during the week or 
do morning or evening prayer from our prayer book?  Maybe you feel call to lead a new 
expression of worship – perhaps music or dance or drama during our Sunday worship? 
 
Is it a step in your ministry in the church or in the world as we are called to seek Christ 
in all persons and strive for justice in this world?  



Is there some group of people you think you might be able to help?  Is it work just for 
you or do others need to be involved?  Maybe it is something like Street Church – 
worship and food outside for the poor? 
 
Much needs to be done in this work and it is daunting.  Know that you do not need an 
increase in faith to get started.  All we need is that first small step which we take 
knowing God is walking with us. 
 


